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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 7 July 2010
(2.00 pm – 5.15 pm)

MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Colin Riordan, Vice Chancellor



	Present
	Mr Bannerman, Dr Boehm, Dr Burnett, Mr Butler, Dr Campbell, Mr Cornes, Dr Cox, Professor Dorussen, Professor Downton, Dr Fasli, Professor Fox, Mr Gul Mohammed, Professor Henson, Professor Higgins, Dr Hulme, Dr Jones, Professor Lucas, Mr Mack, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Manson, Mr Marrani, Dr Martin, Professor Martin, Professor Massara, Mr Mehmet, Dr Micklewright, Ms Milne, Mr Murphy, Dr Penman, Professor Roper, Dr Rowlands, Professor Schurer, Dr Sepulveda, Professor Sherer, Professor South, Professor Temple, Professor Tsang, Professor Underwood, Dr Venn, Professor Vergo, Dr Wade, Professor Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Professor Coakley, Professor Hulme, Mr Krishnamoorthi, Dr Laurie, Professor Radford, Professor Rubin, Dr Schulze, Dr Smith

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Deputy Academic Registrar (Systems Administration), Director of Finance, Director of Human Resources, Director of Strategic Planning

	
	

	By Invitation
	Mr Lichtenstein (Observer)

	
	
	

	RETIRING MEMBERS OF SENATE
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor recorded thanks to all retiring members of Senate for their contributions. 
	 177/10

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted minor changes to two papers on the agenda:

Appendix 1 to the Graduate School Board report (item 9(e), paper S/10/49) contained an error. Section 1 should not be included as the change to Regulation 4.51 was covered in Section 5.
In Section A.1(a) of Appendix 2 to the Graduate School Board report (item 9(e), paper S/10/49) regarding the Academic Offences Procedures, the additional text should be re-written to state: “in any assignment, examination or other assessed work”. 

	 178/10
 179/10

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following items were starred for discussion:

Agenda item 9(d)
Undergraduate School Board
Agenda item 9(e)
Graduate School Board

	 180/10

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 28 April 2010
	 181/10

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.
	 182/10

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/10/39)
	

	
	

	Appointment of Director of UK Data Archive


	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Dr Matthew Woollard be appointed as Director of the UK Data Archive for the initial period 1/8/10 – 31/7/12.
	 183/10

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	 184/10

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT (S/10/40)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written statement to Senate.

	 185/10

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported orally on a number of issues: 
	

	
	
	

	
	New Government/University Funding

Following the recent general election, there was a determined effort by the new Government to push forward with cuts to public funding. While the recently mooted 40% reductions may be part of a process to soften public opinion, it was possible that there would be an average of 25% cuts across the board with some parts of the public sector being subject to 40% reductions.

The recent reductions in this year’s funding allocation were relatively insignificant for the University, although it was exceptional for reductions to be made during the financial year. The March 2011 letter from the Higher Education Funding Council for England would contain the funding allocations that would follow the October 2010 Comprehensive Spending Review. No dramatic changes were expected for 2010/11, but more significant reductions were expected beyond that. The University had to accept that funding cuts would be made and, as a consequence, current modelling was being done on the basis of 25% reductions over four years.

Within an education context, schools had been the principal focus of the new Government during its first weeks in office, with David Willetts (Universities Minister) saying relatively little to date. It was expected that there would be more activity following the publication in the autumn of the Browne Review into Higher Education Funding and Student Finance.
Research Excellence Framework (REF)
The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) reported on the latest developments regarding the REF. Although there had been no major developments recently, he had held meetings with the Departments together with their Faculty Pro-Vice-Chancellors to feed back on what ideas seemed to be emerging, the University’s preparation for the REF, and on their departmental research strategies. David Willetts had stated that more time was needed to consider inclusion of impact within the REF. The outcomes of the impact pilots were expected to be published by the end of the calendar year. There was a possibility that the proportion of the score devoted to impact would be reduced but it was not known how likely this was. Further general information on the REF submission was expected early in March 2011, which was late in terms of the original timescale, and submissions were now more likely in 2013 than 2012. It was confirmed that REF Panels would be established over the summer of 2010, the chairs of which would be subject to a transparent application and selection process for the first time.

[Post-Senate note: HEFCE has subsequently published a full timetable for the REF.  This confirms the speculation noted above and the submission will be made in the autumn of 2013, with the REF outcome to be published in December of 2014.  The consequent decisions on QR allocation will then be made so as to inform HE funding for 2015/16.]
Faculty Administrative Review
The Vice-Chancellor reported that the review group had held its first meeting. The aim of the process was to maximise the benefits of the faculty structure and increase overall efficiency by determining the most appropriate level for administrative functions. The individual Faculties had been asked to provide their own ideas, which would be considered as part of the process. The Review was expected to report by the end of the calendar year.
Collaborative Provision Audit (CPA)
The CPA had taken place during the week beginning 28 June 2010. The outcome would be reported in due course. 
PVC Titles

With effect from 1 August 2010, there were changes to the titles and responsibilities of three Pro-Vice-Chancellors. The outgoing Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Resources), Professor Christine Temple, would be replaced by Professor Jules Pretty, whose new title would be Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Sustainability and Resources) to demonstrate the University’s commitment to reducing its carbon footprint by 35% over the next 10 years. Professor Andy Downton’s title would change from Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) to Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) to reflect the broader political focus on quality and academic standards. This change included Professor Downton assuming responsibility for admissions standards, which was particularly important as the University moved towards becoming a selecting rather than recruiting institution. Professor Nigel South’s title would change from Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic and Regional Development) to Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Partnerships).  

	 186/10
 187/10
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 192/10
 193/10


	FINANCE MONITOR (S/10/41)
	

	Received
	A paper from the Director of Finance setting out the University’s current financial position and later year forecasts.  
	 194/10

	
	
	

	Noted
	The following points were covered by the Director of Finance and in subsequent discussion:
· The University was forecasting a surplus of £5 million for this year, which was a result of continued control of staff costs and increased income. University Campus Suffolk (UCS) had had an excellent year and was predicting a £2 million surplus, 50% of which would show on Essex’s financial accounts.
· The paper provided forecasts for the years 2010/11 to 2013/14. The impact of the Government’s reductions in public spending would be seen mostly towards the end of this timeframe. The University was modelling on the basis of a reduced teaching and research grant during this period. The modelling showed that the Faculties would move into deficit, while the Commercial Services’ surplus would grow, predominantly due to the opening of new student accommodation.  
· It was acknowledged that the University’s financial position would not precisely follow the forecasts owing to uncertainty about the actual funding reductions and other unknown factors. The latter included the outcome of the Browne Review and the potential for growth in non-regulated tuition fees, which was being taken forward by the Fees Working Group. 

· It was highlighted that the University had time to react to the funding reductions so would be able to make considered judgements. Communication would take place with staff. Council had resolved that two principles would underpin the approach in the coming years: 1. Capital investment would be protected to safeguard the University’s long-term future as the higher education sector becomes more competitive. 2. In order to achieve this, the 3.5% surplus target would be maintained.
	 195/10
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	REPORT OF THE LEAGUE TABLES TASK GROUP (S/10/42)
	

	Received
	A report from the League Tables Task Group prepared by the Director of Strategic Planning, following the paper considered by Senate in October 2009 on league table performance.

	 200/10

	Noted
	The following points were covered by the Director of Strategic Planning and in subsequent discussion:
· It was noted that the University did not perform as well as it could in league tables, particularly compared to its peer group institutions and given its strong research profile. The Task Group had agreed and brought together a series of implementation plans covering: visibility and standing of the University; citations and publications in key journals; employability Student Survey (NSS) outcomes; analysis and reporting; and management and co-ordination.
· Importance was attached to the role that Departments and Faculties should play in tackling the issues related to league table performance. The University recognised that league tables impacted significantly on our reputation, which in turn affected student perceptions and choices.

· The report contained little on entry requirements, although the move towards becoming a selecting institution was an opportunity to increase the tariff scores of new students. Evidence showed that higher tariff scores had a positive impact on degree outcomes, student satisfaction and employability.

· Maintaining academic standards and the quality of education for all students was highlighted as of key importance in improving the University’s league table performance. There was also discussion about the impact of the rules of assessment on degree outcomes.

	 201/10
 202/10
 203/10
 204/10
 205/10


	Resolved
	that the Report of the League Tables Task Group be approved.

	 206/10

	INTERNATIONAL STRATEGIC AGENDA (INCLUDING STUDENT MOBILITY POLICY) (S/10/43)
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by the Dean of International Development setting out the University’s International Strategic Agenda, 2010-13, which included as an appendix a new Student Mobility Policy for approval.  

	 207/10

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor noted that the University had always seen itself as an international institution, although there were many strands to this, which the International Strategic Agenda (ISA) sought to bring together.
The Dean of International Development stated that, although the ISA was drawing together many existing themes, there were already signs that it was achieving added value. He cited as examples studentships in Nigeria and recruitment activity in the Middle East that had resulted in the winning of a significant research contract.

The ISA established a broad strategic framework and underlying themes, which would be built upon with the development of a series of implementation plans following consideration of the ISA by Council. Three key areas were identified:

· The Global Alliance, in particular the alliance with Jawaharlal Nehru University in Delhi, India.
· The development of internationally-engaged curricula; and

· The establishment of a new Student Mobility Policy, following a recent review of study abroad and the development of a study abroad business plan.
There was broad support and endorsement among Senate members for the ISA. The following points were covered in subsequent discussion:
· The development of an internationalised agenda would mean expanding international experiences for all students, including Home students.

· There was an important link between international experiences and students’ employability prospects.
During discussion about the Student Mobility Policy, Senate Members noted issues related to the practical implementation of the policy, in particular the embedding of study abroad opportunities within Essex degree programmes (Section 2.1) and assessment for students studying at Essex from abroad (Section 2.2). Students from abroad often studied for one term and had an expectation that they would be assessed. This expectation was frequently shared by their home institutions. The challenge was to how to achieve adequate and appropriate assessment within the term without disturbing teaching. It was agreed that Section 2 of the policy would be revised.

	 208/10
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	Resolved
	that the Student Mobility Policy be approved, subject to the minor changes agreed by Senate.

	 213/10

	REPORT FROM THE WORKING PARTY ON SENATE SUB-COMMITTEES (S/10/44)
	

	Received
	A report from the Working Party on Senate Sub-Committees setting out proposed changes. 
	 214/10

	
	
	

	Noted 
	The Vice-Chancellor stated that the underlying principles of the proposals were to streamline decision-making and enable the focus to be on the core activities of teaching, research and knowledge transfer.
The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching), who chaired the Working Party, highlighted the principal changes:

· The discontinuation of the Undergraduate and Graduate School Boards and establishment of a single Academic Board with effect from 2010-11;

· The establishment of a Researcher Experience Sub-Committee to report to the new Academic Board and the discontinuation of the Graduate School Student Liaison Committee, the Roberts Skills Training Steering Group and the Graduate Teaching and Demonstrating Sub-Committee;
· The continuation of termly meetings of Undergraduate and Graduate Directors;

· The identification of a 2-week window each term in which Departments could schedule meetings at which Academic Board proposals could be discussed and feedback provided;

· The division of the agenda of the Faculty Boards into two parts, along with termly agenda planning meetings between the Dean, Academic Officer and the student members, and minor changes to the terms of reference and membership of Faculty Boards;
· The renaming of the International Academy Board to become the International Academy Board /Inter Faculty Board with revised terms of reference and membership, with effect from 2010-11;  and

· The division of the International Academy Board/Inter Faculty Board agenda into two parts. 
Senate members expressed broad support for the proposals, although a concern was raised about the membership of the Academic Board. Many Senate members supported the view that the proposal to remove all Heads of Department and to move to faculty representation through the Dean and another representative from within the Faculty would be counterproductive. It was suggested there would either not be enough time to consult all Heads of Department adequately, which may result in issues being discussed in more detail by Senate, or the need to consult would become burdensome. The diversity of Departments even within individual Faculties was noted. Others stated that membership of the School Boards helped them to maintain links with issues arising within their Departments. It was agreed that the proposed membership of the Academic Board would be revised to include all Heads of Department.

There was discussion around the approval of the establishment and discontinuation of Centres. Concern was expressed that Centres were often research-based, whereas the Academic Board focused on learning and teaching-related issues. It was agreed that the reference to Centres should be removed from the Academic Board terms of reference and that reporting on Centres would be done via the Faculty Steering Groups to the University Steering Group, and from there to Senate.

It was noted that the Academic Board should ensure that issues related to Graduate matters were given enough time for discussion. This could be achieved by changing the order of the agenda regularly so that research and postgraduate taught issues featured earlier on the agenda for some meetings.

As a high proportion of International Academy students progressed to the Essex Business School, it was agreed that one of the co-opted members of the International Academy/Inter Faculty Board should include a member of Essex Business School.
Senate noted that the references to (i) inter faculty programmes and (ii) Continuing Professional Development (CPD) programmes did not relate respectively to (i) provision linked exclusively to other Departments, Schools or Centres or (ii) to CPD health provision within the School of Health and Human Sciences and Department of Biological Sciences. It was agreed that the terms of reference of the International Academy/Inter Faculty Board should be amended to reflect this.
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	Resolved
	that the Report of the Working Group on Senate Sub-Committees be approved, subject to the changes agreed by Senate.
	 229/10

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT TERMLY
	

	
	

	Academic Partnerships Board (S/10/45)
	

	
	

	i) Partnership with Colchester Institute

	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be re-validated for delivery at Colchester Institute for a period of five years commencing September 2010:

Certificate of  Higher Education Computing Solutions

FdSc Computing Solutions (Internet)

FdSc Computing Solutions (Networks)

BSc (Hons) Computing Solutions (Internet)

BSc (Hons) Computing Solutions (Networks)

FdA Business Administration

Certificate of  Higher Education Business Administration
	 230/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be re-validated for delivery at Colchester Institute for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions in the report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board:

MA Music

BA (Hons) Music

BA (Hons) Creative Performance (Acting)

FdA Creative Performance (Acting) 

BA (Hons) Musical Theatre

FdA Musical Theatre 

BA (Hons) Popular Music 

FdA Popular Music

BA (Hons) Technical Theatre

FdA Technical Theatre

	 231/10

	
	

	ii) Partnership with South Essex College

	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be validated for delivery at South Essex College (Southend Campus) for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions and recommendations in the validation report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board:

BA(Hons) Music Production 

BA(Hons) Music Production and Performance
	 232/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that FdA Personal Fitness Training and Management be validated for delivery at South Essex College (Southend Campus) for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions and recommendations in the validation report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board.
	 233/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that FdSc Construction Management be validated for delivery at South Essex College (Woodview Campus, Thurrock) for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions and recommendations in the validation report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board.
	 234/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be validated for delivery at South Essex College (Southend Campus) for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions and recommendations in the validation report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board:

FdA Production for Live Performance

Certificate of Higher Education in Production for Live Performance
	 235/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that BSc (Hons) Computer Games Design be validated for delivery at South Essex College (Southend Campus) for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions and recommendations in the validation report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board.
	 236/10

	
	

	iii) Partnership with Writtle College

	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be re-validated for delivery at Writtle College for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions in the report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board:

BSc (Hons) Sport and Exercise Performance

BSc (Hons) Sport and Exercise Performance with Event Management

BSc (Hons) Sport and Exercise Performance with Business Management

FdSc Sport and Exercise Performance
	 237/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be re-validated for delivery at Writtle College for a period of five years commencing September 2010 subject to the conditions in the report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board:

BA (Hons) Business Management

FdA Business Management

BA (Hons) Business Management (Event Management)

FdA Business Management (Event Management)

BA (Hons) Business Management (Marketing and Supply Chain Management)

FdA Business Management (Marketing and Supply Chain Management)

Certificate of Higher Education Business Management

	 238/10

	iv) Chair’s Action Undertaken Since the Meeting of the Board (Partnership with Writtle College)

	

	Resolved
	that the following course be validated for a period of five years commencing from September 2010 subject to the conditions in the validation report being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board:

MSc Arable Crop Management

PG Diploma Arable Crop Management

PG Certificate Arable Crop Management
	 239/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be re-validated for a period of five years commencing September 2010:

FdSc Equine Studies

BSc (Ord) Equine Studies

BSc (Ord) Equine Science

Certificate of Continuing Education Equine Studies

Certificate of Continuing Education Equine Studies and Business Management

Certificate of Continuing Education Equine Science

Certificate of Continuing Education Equine Breeding and Stud Management


	 240/10

	Resolved
	that the following courses be re-validated for a period of five years commencing September 2010:

BSc (Hons)  Animal Management

BSc (Hons)  Animal Management (Companion and Zoo Animals)

BSc (Hons)  Animal Management (Equine Studies)

BSc (Hons)  Animal Management with Farm Livestock Production

BSc (Hons)  Animal Management with Wildlife Conservation

BSc (Hons)  Animal Management with Business Management

BSc (Hons)  Animal Science

BSc (Hons)  Animal Science (Companion and Zoo Animals)

BSc (Hons)  Animal Science (Equine Studies)

BSc (Hons)  Animal Science with Farm Livestock Production

BSc (Hons)  Animal Science with Wildlife Conservation

BSc (Ord) Animal Management

BSc (Ord) Animal Science

FdSc Animal Management

FdSc Animal Science

Diploma of Higher Education Animal Management

Certificate of Higher Education Animal Studies
	 241/10

	Academic Staffing Committee (S/10/46)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	 242/10

	Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee (S/10/47)
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that Admissions Regulation 1.5 be amended with effect from 2010/11, as set out in Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee Report to Senate (S/10/47).
	 243/10

	
	

	Resolved
	that external examiners should be required to approve final year resit papers, as detailed in the revised policy in respect of final year reassessment, presented as Annex A of the Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee Report to Senate (S/10/47).
	 244/10

	
	

	Undergraduate School Board (S/10/48)
	

	
	

	i) Report from Undergraduate Rules of Assessment Review Group

	

	Noted
	Concern was expressed about the impact of the new Rules of Assessment on students in the School of Law and questions were raised about the work that had been undertaken by the Review Group to compare the new rules with comparative institutions. It was suggested that, in comparison to previous Essex cohorts, the rules set too high a bar for students to achieve good degree outcomes. 

It was noted that the new rules were introduced at the same time as the new credit framework and had removed any element of discretion, apart from the consideration of extenuating circumstances. It was difficult therefore to make meaningful cohort comparisons. It was asserted that there was no evidence of an obvious discrepancy in standards between Essex and other higher education institutions. 

Senate acknowledged that the Review Group planned to undertake further analysis of subsequent degree outcomes and would keep the matter under review. It was noted that the incoming Dean of the Faculty of Law and Management was from the School of Law and would be on the Review Group.
	 245/10
 246/10
 247/10

	Marks Conversion

	

	Resolved
	that the University should operate a single marks conversion scheme for marks obtained outside the UK and that the scheme used should be as set out on the Study Abroad Office website (http://www.essex.ac.uk/studyabroad/outgoing_MarksConversionGrids.shtml)
	 248/10

	

	Variations


	

	Resolved
	that the variations to the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment for East 15, Law and Partner Institutions, as detailed in Annex 1 of the Undergraduate School Board Report to Senate (S/10/48), be approved from 2010/11.
	 249/10

	

	ii) Joint Business with the Graduate School Board

	

	Proposal to Introduce Integrated Masters Awards

	

	Resolved
	that:

a) the University introduces the following Integrated Masters Awards with effect from October 2010:


MEng
MSci
MMarBiol

b) the Rules of Assessment for the Integrated Masters Award be approved for introduction in October 2010 as set out in Appendix A of paper UGSB/10/17;
c) the maximum period for the Integrated Masters award should be the length of the programme plus two years;

d) the University regulations be amended to include Integrated Masters Awards as set out in the Undergraduate School Board Report to Senate (S/10/48):
	 250/10
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	Working Party on Academic Offences Policy


	

	Resolved
	that:

a)  recommendations a, c, d, e and f contained in Appendix 2 of the Graduate School Board Report to Senate (paper S/10/49), be approved with effect from 2010/11, subject to the minor revisions agreed by Senate;


b)  asterisks representing academic offences at module level may be marked on the grids considered by the Boards of Examiners.


	 254/10
 255/10

	

	iii) Chair’s Action Undertaken Since the Meeting of the Board


	

	Maximum Period of Study


	

	Resolved
	that, in line with the Framework for University of Essex Undergraduate Awards,  the maximum period of study permitted for the Bridging Year (level 3) and the Certificate in Higher Education (level 4) be changed to 2 years full time, from 2010/11.
	 256/10

	

	Graduate School Board (S/10/49)
	

	
	

	i) Periodic Review

	

	Resolved
	i) that the research degree programmes in the following departments be continued to the next review cycle:

Essex Business School

Department of History

Department of Mathematical Sciences

ii) that the following programme offered by the Learning and Teaching Unit be continued to the next review cycle:

Postgraduate Certificate of Higher Education Practice
	 257/10
 258/10

	
	

	ii) Higher Degree Regulations

	

	Resolved
	that the changes to the Higher Degree Regulations set out in Appendix 1 of the Graduate School Board Report to Senate (S/10/49) be approved with effect from 2010-11.
	 259/10

	
	

	iii) Academic Offence Procedures

	

	Resolved
	i) that the changes to the Academic Offences Procedures set out in Appendix 2 of the Graduate School Board Report to Senate (S/10/49) be approved with effect from 2010-11, subject to the minor revisions agreed by Senate. 

ii) that academic offences at module level may be marked by use of an asterisk on students’ exam grids considered by Boards of Examiners.
	 260/10
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	iv) Integrated Masters

	

	Resolved
	i) that the following new Integrated Masters Awards be introduced with effect from 2010-11:

Master of Engineering (MEng)

Master in Computer Science (MSci)

Master of Marine Biology (MMarBiol)

ii) that Rules of Assessment for the Integrated Masters Awards, as set out in GS/10/14, be approved with effect from October 2010

iii) that the University Regulations be amended to include Integrated Masters Awards, as set out in GS/10/14, with effect from 2010-11
	 262/10
 263/10
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	v) Coursework Deadline Policy


	

	Resolved
	that the Graduate School Coursework Deadline Policy, as set out in Appendix 3 of the Graduate School Board Report to Senate (S/10/49), be introduced with effect from 2010-11, subject to the revisions agreed by Senate.
Senate noted that the policy captured current practice in a streamlined way and that option 1 was a mixture of two systems being used by different Departments. The Graduate School Board had agreed that Departments should have the choice of operating option 1 with pre-arranged extensions but could operate a version of option 1 without extensions. It was agreed that the final sentences in options 1 and 2 should be bracketed and highlighted as optional.  
	 265/10
 266/10

	
	

	vi) Variations to the PGT Rules of Assessment/Credit Framework
	

	

	Resolved
	that the variations to the PGT Rules of Assessment/Credit Framework Essex Business School, School of Health and Human Sciences and East 15, as detailed in the Graduate School Board Report to Senate (S/10/49), be approved from 2010/11. 
	 267/10

	
	

	vii) Code Of Practice on Teaching and Demonstrating by Graduate Students


	

	Resolved
	that the changes to the Code Of Practice on Teaching and Demonstrating by Graduate Students set out in Appendix 4 of the Graduate School Board Report to Senate (S/10/49) be approved with effect from 2010-11.
	 268/10

	
	

	viii) Sub-Committee on Graduate Teaching Assistants and Demonstrators


	

	Resolved
	that, with immediate effect, the Sub-Committee on Graduate Teaching Assistants and Demonstrators be discontinued and that GTA/D/GLA matters be dealt with as a standing item by the Graduate School Student Liaison Committee, which should include a representative membership of GTA/D/GLAs.
	 269/10

	
	

	ix) Discontinuation of Research Degree Programmes

	

	Resolved
	that, with effect from 2010-11, the Doctoral Programmes in Computational Finance and Computational Economics in the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering be discontinued.
	 270/10

	
	

	UCS Joint Academic Committee (S/10/50)
	

	
	

	i) Institutional Review of UCS at Suffolk New College
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that UCS at Suffolk New College be re-approved at institutional level for a period of five years commencing September 2010.

	 271/10

	ii) Validation of new UCS provision
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be approved for delivery at UCS for a period of up to five years commencing September 2010, subject to the conditions and requirements outlined in the validation reports being met by agreed deadlines:

UCS Bury St Edmunds

BA (Hons) Counselling (Level 6 progression route)

CertHE / FdSc Sports Development and Coaching

UCS Great Yarmouth

FdSc Sport, Health and Exercise

CertHE / FdA Commercial Art and Design Practice

UCS Ipswich

PGCert Higher Education Practice

DipHE  / BA (Hons) / PGCert / PGDip / MA Health and Social Care Practice

UCS Lowestoft

BA / BA (Hons) Inclusive Practice and Integrated Working (Level 6 progression route)

CertHE /FdA / BA / BA (Hons) Leadership and Management


	 272/10

	iii) Revalidation of existing UCS provision
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be re-approved for a period of five years commencing September 2010, subject to the conditions and requirements outlined in the revalidation reports being met by agreed deadlines:

UCS Ipswich

DipHE / BA (Hons) Computer Games Design

DipHE / BA (Hons) Film

DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Graphic Design

DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Graphic Design (Graphic Illustration)

DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Graphic Design (Motion Graphics)

BA (Hons) Interior Architecture and Design

BSc (Hons) Nurse Practitioner

PGCE Norfolk and Suffolk Primary SCITT


	 273/10

	iv) Course Discontinuation
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i) that the following award be discontinued with immediate effect:

UCS Ipswich

BSc (Hons) Acute Healthcare Practice (Accident and Emergency)

BSc (Hons) Acute Healthcare Practice (Orthopaedics)
	 274/10

	
	
	

	Resolved
	ii) that the following award be discontinued when all remaining students have completed (anticipated to be June 2011):

UCS Ipswich

BA (Hons) / BSc (Hons) Individual Studies 

UCS at Suffolk New College

FdSc Building Control 

FdSc Building Surveying

	 275/10

	REPORTS OF FACULTY BOARDS
	

	
	

	Humanities and Comparative Studies (S/10/51)
	

	
	

	i) Periodic Review

	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be approved for a further five years:

MA History

MA Cultural and Social History

MA Historical Studies

MA Researching History in Britain

MA Local, Community, and Family History

MA Digital History

PG Certificate History

PG Certificate Cultural and Social History

PG Certificate Historical Studies
	 276/10

	
	
	

	ii) Centres Review


	

	Resolved
	that a new Centre in Creative Writing be established as set out in the appendix attached to the Report to Senate from the Board of Faculty of Humanities and Comparative Studies (S/10/51).
	 277/10

	
	
	

	iii) Chair’s Action Undertaken Since the Meeting of the Board (Discontinuation of a Course)

	

	Resolved
	that the following course in East 15 Acting School be discontinued with effect from the academic year 2010/11:

MFA Filmmaking
	 278/10

	Social Sciences (S/10/52)
	

	
	

	i) Periodic Review

	

	Resolved
	that the following programmes in the Department of Sociology should continue until the next cycle of periodic review:

BA Sociology (Social Sciences)

BA Sociology (Humanities and Comparative Studies)

BA Sociology and Criminology

BA Media, Culture and Society

BA Criminology and the Media

BA Criminology
BA Sociology and Management
BA Politics and Sociology
BA Criminology with Social Psychology
BA Sociology with Human Rights
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	ii) Review of Centres within the Faculty

	

	Resolved
	that the following Centres be discontinued as set out in the appendix attached to the Report to Senate from the Board of Faculty of Social Sciences (S/10/52):

Democratic Governance

European Centre for Analysis in the Social Sciences
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	Science and Engineering (S/10/53)
	

	
	

	i) Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following new awards be introduced with effect from October 2010:


i. Postgraduate Certificate Mathematical Sciences 

ii. Integrated Masters MMarBiol Marine Biology

iii. Integrated Masters MSci Computer Science
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	Resolved
	that subject to the conditions outlined in the report being met, the following new award be introduced with effect from September 2010:

i. MSc Occupational Therapy
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	ii) Re-Approval of Awards

	

	Resolved
	that the following awards should be re-validated from September 2010 until the next period of review, subject to the conditions outlined in the validation report being met:

i. BSc Physiotherapy

ii. BSc Occupational Therapy
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	iii) Discontinuation of Award


	

	Resolved
	that the following award be discontinued with effect from October 2011 (superceding the resolution from Periodic Review to continue it until the next cycle).

i.  the MSc Biomathematics and Postgraduate Diploma Biomathematics
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	iv) Periodic Review


	

	Resolved
	i.  that the following programmes in the Department of Biological Sciences should continue until the next cycle of periodic review:

MSc Biotechnology 

MSc Molecular Medicine
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	Resolved
	ii.  that the following programmes in the Department of Mathematical Sciences should continue until the next cycle of periodic review:

MSc/Postgraduate Diploma Biomathematics

MSc/Postgraduate Diploma Discrete Mathematics and Its Applications

MSc/ Postgraduate Diploma Financial Decision Making with Applications

MSc/ Postgraduate Diploma Mathematics and Finance

MSc/Postgraduate Diploma Operational Research and Computer Science

MSc/Postgraduate Diploma Statistics and Computer Science

MSc/ Postgraduate Diploma Statistics and Data Analysis

MSc/ Postgraduate Diploma Statistics and Econometrics

MSc/ Postgraduate Diploma Statistics and Operational Research

Graduate Diploma Mathematics
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	Law and Management (S/10/54)
	

	
	

	i) Change of Award Title

	

	Resolved
	that the following new award title be approved with effect from October 2010:
From: 
 LLM International Human Rights Law

To: 
 LLM International Human Rights Law

and: 
LLM International Human Rights Law (Economic Relations and Human Rights)
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	International Academy (S/10/55)
	

	
	

	Noted
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	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT ANNUALLY TO SENATE
	

	
	

	Ethics Committee (S/10/56)
	

	
	

	Noted
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	Library Committee (S/10/57)
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the Library Regulations be amended from 2010/11, as set out in the Library Committee Report to Senate (S/10/57). 
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	NOTE: The Senate has determined that the rate of fines at present shall be 30p 50p per day (Sundays excluded) for books borrowed under Regulation 11.10, 11.11. 11.12, 11.13 and 11.21 and £1 per day (Sundays excluded) for books which have been recalled under Regulation 11.23. For Short Loan Collection books which are borrowed under Regulation 11.8 the rate of fine shall be £1 per overdue hour or part thereof.
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	Research Strategy Committee (S/10/58)
	

	
	

	Noted
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	Amendments to Ordinances and Regulations (S/10/59): Attendance Monitoring


	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that the changes to the monitoring of student attendance and progress regulations, as detailed in Appendix 2 of Senate paper S/10/59, be approved.
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Dr Tony Rich
Registrar and Secretary

7 July 2010
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